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13TH PARLIAMENT | FIRST SESSION 

THE SENATE 

MOTIONS TRACKER 

 

NO. SUBJECT NOTICE 

OF 

MOTION 

SPONSOR SECONDER AFFECTS/ 

DOES NOT 

AFFECT 

COUNTIES 

DIVISION DATES 

DEBATED 

AND 

CONCLUDED 

REMARKS 

1. APPROVAL OF SENATORS TO 
SERVE IN THE SENATE 

BUSINESS COMMITTEE 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Orders 190 and 199(3), the 

Senate approves the following 

Senators nominated to serve in 
the Senate Business Committee, 

in addition to the Speaker of the 

Senate, who pursuant to 

Standing Order 190(1), shall be 

the Chairperson of the 

Committee, the Senate Majority 
Leader, the Senate Minority 

Leader, the Senate Majority 

Whip and the Senate Minority 

Whip: - 

1. Sen. Roba Ali Ibrahim, MP - 
Member 

2. Sen. Veronica Waheti Nduati, 

MP - Member 

3. Sen. Wakili Hillary Kiprotich 

Tuesday 
04.10.2022 

Sen. 
Khalwale 

Boni, MP 

(Senate 

Majority  

Whip) 

Sen. 
Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 
Affect 

Counties 

AYES - 29 
NOES - 23 

ABST - 0 

Tuesday 
04.10.2022 

Adopted 
without 

amendments 

on Tuesday, 

04.10.2022 
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Sigei, MP - Member 

4. Sen. Maureen Tabitha 
Mutinda, MP - Member 

5. Sen. (Prof.) Margaret Kamar, 

EGH, MP - Member 

6. Sen. Mwinyihaji Faki, MP - 

Member 

7. Sen. Ledama Olekina, MP - 
Member 

2. PROCEDURAL MOTION – 

LIMITATION OF DEBATE ON 

MOTIONS 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order 111 (1), the Senate 
resolves that debate on a Motion 

not sponsored by the Majority or 

Minority Party or a Committee 

shall be limited in the following 

manner:- 

A maximum of three hours with 
not more than twenty minutes 

for the Mover, twenty minutes 

for the Majority Party Official 

Responder, twenty minutes for 

the Minority Party Official 
Responder and fifteen minutes 

for each other Senator speaking 

and that fifteen minutes before 

the time expires, the Mover shall 

be called upon to reply. 

Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 
Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 
Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Wednesday, 

05.10.2022 

3. PROCEDURAL MOTION – 

LIMITATION OF DEBATE ON 
ADJOURNMENT MOTION 

THAT, notwithstanding the 

provisions of Standing Order 

111 (4), the debate on any 

Motion for the adjournment of 

Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 
Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Wambua 
Enoch Kiio, 

MP (Deputy 

Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on Wednesday, 

05.10.2022 
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the Senate to a day other than 

the next normal sitting day in 
accordance with the calendar of 

the Senate shall be limited to a 

maximum of two hours with not 

more than fifteen minutes for 

each Senator speaking after 

which the Senate shall adjourn 
without question put; 

Provided that when the period of 

recess proposed by any such 

Motion does not exceed nine 

calendar days, the debate shall 
be limited to a maximum of 

thirty (30) minutes, and shall be 

confined to the question of 

adjournment. 

4. PROCEDURAL MOTION – 

LIMITATION OF DEBATE ON 

MOTION ON THE ADDRESS BY 
THE PRESIDENT 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order 27 (6), the Senate resolves 

that the debate on the Motion on 

the Presidential Address shall be 
limited to a maximum of three 

sitting days with not more than 

fifteen minutes for each Senator 

speaking, excluding the Mover in 

moving and replying who shall 

be limited to thirty minutes in 
either case and that the Senate 

Majority Leader and the Senate 

Minority Leader shall be limited 

to thirty minutes each. 

Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Sen. Keroche 

Tabitha 

Karanja, MP 
(Deputy 

Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. Adan  

Dullo 

Fatuma, MP 
(Senate 

Minority  

Whip) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 
on Wednesday, 

05.10.2022 

5. MOTION – DEBATE ON THE 

ADDRESS BY H. E. THE 

Wednesday 

05.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Sen. 

Khalwale 

Does Not 

Affect 

- Wednesday 

05.10.2022; 

Adopted 

without 
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PRESIDENT DURING THE 

OPENING OF THE THIRTEENTH 
PARLIAMENT 

THAT, pursuant to the 

provisions of Standing Order 27 

(6), the thanks of the Senate be 

recorded for the exposition of 

public policy contained in the 
Address of the President during 

the Opening of the 13th 

Parliament delivered on 

Thursday, 29th September, 

2022. 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 
(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Boni, MP 

(Senate 
Majority  

Whip) 

Counties Thursday 

06.10.2022; 
and 

Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

amendments 

on  Tuesday, 
11.10.2022 

6. MOTION - APPROVAL OF THE 
SENATE CALENDAR FOR THE 

FIRST SESSION OF THE 

THIRTEENTH PARLIAMENT 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order 32 (1), the Senate 

approves its Calendar (Regular 
Sessions) for the First Session of 

the Thirteenth Parliament 

(September to December, 2022), 

laid on the Table of the House 

on Wednesday,  
5th October, 2022. 

Wednesday 
05.10.2022 

Sen. 
Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 
Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 
Affect 

Counties 

- Wednesday 
12.10.2022 

Adopted 
without 

amendments 

on Wednesday, 

12.10.2022 

7. MOTION - APPROVAL OF 

SENATORS TO SERVE IN THE 

SPEAKER’S PANEL 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order No. 20, the Senate 

approves the nomination of the 
following Senators to serve in 

the Speaker’s Panel and to 

further preside over the Senate 

in the absence of the Speaker 

and the Deputy Speaker, 

Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 
Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 

Minority  
Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Thursday, 

13.10.2022 
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pursuant to Article 107(1) (c) of 

the Constitution and Standing 
Order No. 18 of the Senate: - 

1. Sen. Wakili Hillary Kiprotich 

Sigei, MP 

2. Sen. Veronica W. Nduati, MP 

3. Sen. Abdul Mohammed Haji, 

MP 
4. Sen. Catherine Muyeka 

Mumma, MP 

8. MOTION - APPROVAL OF 

SENATORS TO SERVE IN THE 

PROCEDURE AND RULES 

COMMITTEE 
THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Orders Nos. 191 (2) (d) and 199, 

the Senate approves the 

following Senators nominated by 

the Senate Business Committee 

to serve in the Procedure and 
Rules Committee, in addition to 

Senators specified in Standing 

Order No. 191 (2) (a), (b) and (c): 

- 

1. Sen. Sheikh Mohammed 
Abass, MP 

2. Sen. Joseph Nyutu Ngugi, MP 

3. Sen. Beth Kalunda Syengo, 

MP 

Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 
(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 
MP (Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Thursday, 
13.10.2022 

9. MOTION - APPROVAL OF 

SENATORS TO SERVE IN THE 

POWERS AND PRIVILEGES 
COMMITTEE 

THAT, Pursuant to Section 15 

(1) (b) (ii), of the Parliamentary 

Powers and Privileges Act, and 

Standing Order No. 199, the 

Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 
Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 
Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 
on Thursday, 

13.10.2022 
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Senate approves the following 

Senators nominated by the 
Senate Business Committee to 

serve in the Committee on 

Powers and Privileges, in 

addition to the Speaker of the 

Senate, who, pursuant to 

Section 15 (1) (b) (i) of the 
Parliamentary Powers and 

Privileges Act, shall be the 

Chairperson of the Committee: - 

1. Sen. Alexander Munyi 

Mundigi, MP 
2. Sen. Wamatinga Wahome, MP 

3. Sen. Rosalinda Soipan Tuiya, 

CBS, MP 

4. Sen. Miraj Abdulahi 

Abdulrahman, MP 

5. Sen. James Lomenen 
Ekomwa, MP 

6. Sen. Shakila Abdalla 

Mohamed, MP 

10. MOTION - APPROVAL OF 

SENATORS TO SERVE IN 

STANDING COMMITTEES OF 
THE SENATE 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order Nos.199 and 228, and the 

Fourth Schedule to the Standing 

Orders, the Senate approves the 

following Senators nominated by 
the Senate Business Committee 

to serve in Standing Committees 

of the Senate as follows:- 

 

A. Agriculture, Livestock and 
Fisheries 

Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 
Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 
Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 
on Thursday, 

13.10.2022 
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1 Sen. James Kamau Murango, 

MP 
2 Sen. Alexander Munyi 

Mundigi, MP 

3 Sen. Wamatinga Wahome, MP 

4 Sen. Allan Kiprotich Chesang’, 

MP 

5 Sen. Maureen Tabitha 
Mutinda, MP 

6 Sen. Moses Otieno Kajwang’, 

MP 

7 Sen. Daniel Kitonga Maanzo, 

MP 
8 Sen. Enoch Kiio Wambua, MP 

9 Sen. Beth Kalunda Syengo, MP 

 

B. Devolution and 

Intergovernmental Relations 

1. Sen. Sheikh Mohamed Abass, 
MP 

2. Sen. Roselinda Soipan Tuya, 

CBS, MP 

3. Sen. Peris Pesi Tobiko, MP 

4. Sen. George Mungai Mbugua, 
MP 

5. Sen. Mohamed Said Chute, 

MP 

6. Sen. (Dr.) Oburu Oginga, 

CBS, MP 

7. Sen. Richard Momoima 
Onyonka, MP 

8. Sen. Hezena M. Lemaletian, 

MP 

9. Sen. Catherine Muyeka 

Mumma, MP 
 

C. Education 
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1. Sen. Joseph Nyutu Ngugi, MP 

2. Sen. Peris Pesi Tobiko, MP 
3. Sen. Lenku Ole Kanar Seki, 

MP 

4. Sen. James Kamau Murango, 

MP 

5. Sen. John Kinyua Nderitu, 

MP 
6. Sen. (Prof.) Margaret Kamar, 

EGH, MP 

7. Sen. Agnes Kavindu 

Muthama, MP 

8. Sen. Joseph Githuku Kamau, 
MP 

9. Sen. Johnes Mwashushe 

Mwaruma, MP 

 

D. Energy 

1. Sen. Wamatinga Wahome, MP 
2. Sen. Veronica W. Nduati, MP 

3. Sen. Danson Buya 

Mungatana, MP 

4. Sen. Sheikh Mohamed Abass, 

MP 
5. Sen. (Dr.) Boni Khalwale, 

CBS, MP 

6. Sen. Ledama Olekina, MP 

7. Sen. (Dr.) Oburu Oginga, 

CBS, MP 

8. Sen. James Lemenen 
Ekomwa, MP 
9. Sen. Edwine Watenya Sifuna, 

MP 

 

E. Finance and Budget 
1. Sen. Ali Ibrahim Roba, MP 

2. Sen. Maureen Tabitha 
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Mutinda, MP 

3. Sen. (Dr.) Boni Khalwale, 
CBS, MP 

4. Sen. Joyce Chepkoech Korir, 

MP 

5. Sen. Tabitha Karanja 

Keroche, MP 

6. Sen. Richard Momoima 
Onyonka, MP 

7. Sen. Shakila Abdalla 

Mohamed, MP 

8. Sen. Eddy Gicheru Oketch, 

MP 
9. Sen. Mohamed Faki 

Mwinyihaji, MP 

 

F. Health 

1. Sen. Jackson Kiplagat 

Mandago, EGH, MP 
2. Sen. Mariam Sheikh Omar, 

MP 

3. Sen. Raphael Chimera 

Mwinzagu, MP 

4. Sen. Joseph Nyutu Ngugi, MP 
5. Sen. Roselinda Soipan Tuya, 

CBS, MP 

6. Sen. Erick Okong’o Mogeni, 

SC, MP 

7. Sen. Ledama Olekina, MP 

8. Sen. Abdul Mohammed Haji, 
MP 

9. Sen. Hamida Kibwana, MP 

 

G. Information, Communication 

and Technology 
1. Sen. Allan Kiprotich Chesang, 

MP 
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2. Sen. Gloria Magoma Orwoba, 

MP 
3. Sen. Miraj Abdulahi 

Abdulrahman, MP 

4. Sen. Karen Njeri Nyamu, MP 

5. Sen. Samson Kiprotich 

Cherarkey, MP 

6. Sen. Boy Issa Juma, MP 
7. Sen. Shakila Abdalla 

Mohamed, MP 

8. Sen. Beatrice Akinyi Oyomo, 

MP 

9. Sen. Godfrey Atieno Osotsi, 
MP 

 

H. Justice, Legal Affairs and 

Human Rights 

1. Sen. Wakili Hillary Kiprotich 

Sigei, MP 
2. Sen. Raphael Chimera 

Mwinzagu, MP 

3. Sen. Samson Kiprotich 

Cherarkey, MP 

4. Sen. Veronica W. Nduati, MP 
5. Sen. William Cheptumo 

Kipkiror, CBS, MP 

6. Sen. Fatuma Adan Dullo, 

CBS, MP 

7. Sen. Hamida Kibwana, MP 

8. Sen. Andrew Omtatah Okoiti, 
MP 

9. Sen. Catherine Muyeka 

Mumma, MP 

 

I. Labour and Social Welfare 
1. Sen. Julius Murgor Recha, 

MP 



 

The Senate Motions Tracker as at 30.12.2022 

  

                                                        

 

11 

2. Sen. George Mungai Mbugua, 

MP 
3. Sen. Karen Njeri Nyamu, MP 

4. Sen. Alexander Munyi 

Mundigi, MP 

5. Sen. Miraj Abdulahi 

Abdulrahman, MP 

6. Sen. Mohamed Faki 
Mwinyihaji, MP 

7. Sen. Erick Okong’o Mogeni, 

SC, MP 

8. Sen. (Rtd.) Justice Stewart 

Madzayo, CBS, MP 
9. Sen. Crystal Kegehi Asige, MP 

 

J. Land, Environment and 

Natural Resources 

1. Sen. John Muhia Methu, MP 

2. Sen. (Dr.) Steve Lelegwe 
Ltumbesi, MP 

3. Sen. William Cheptumo 

Kipkiror, CBS, MP 

4. Sen. Wamatinga Wahome, MP 

5. Sen. Mariam Sheikh Omar, 
MP 

6. Sen. Issa Juma Boy, MP 

7. Sen. Johnes Mwashushe 

Mwaruma, MP 

8. Sen. Agnes Kavindu 

Muthama, MP 
9. Sen. Beatrice Akinyi Oyomo 

 

K. National Cohesion, Equal 

Opportunity and Regional 

Integration 
1. Sen. Mohamed Said Chute, 

MP 
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2. Sen. Joyce Chepkoech Korir, 

MP 
3. Sen. Julius Gataya Mwenda, 

MP 

4. Sen. Gloria Magoma Orwoba, 

MP 

5. Sen. Raphael Chimera 

Mwinzagu, MP 
6. Sen. Betty Batuli Montet, MP 

7. Sen. Joseph Githuku Kamau, 

MP 

8. Sen. James Lomenen 

Ekomwa, MP 
9. Sen. Beth Kalunda Syengo, 

MP 

 

L.National Security, Defence and 

Foreign Relations 

1. Sen. William Cheptumo 
Kipkiror, CBS, MP 

2. Sen. Karen Njeri Nyamu, MP 

3. Sen. Julius Murgor Recha, 

MP 

4. Sen. Lenku Ole Kanar Seki, 
MP 

5. Sen. George Mungai Mbugua, 

MP 

6. Sen. Fatuma Adan Dullo, 

CBS, MP 

7. Sen. Joseph Githuku Kamau, 
MP 

8. Sen. Tom Odhiambo Ojienda, 

SC, MP 

9. Sen. Abdul Mohammed Haji, 

MP 
 

M. Roads, Transportation and 
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Housing 

1. Sen. Paul Karungo Thangwa, 
MP 

2. Sen. Peris Pesi Tobiko, MP 

3. Sen. John Kinyua Nderitu, 

MP 

4. Sen. Mohamed Said Chute, 

MP 
5. Sen. (Dr.) Steve Lelegwe 

Ltumbesi, MP 

6. Sen. Enoch Kiio Wambua, MP 

7. Sen. Moses Otieno Kajwang’, 

MP 
8. Sen. (Rtd.) Justice Stewart 

Madzayo, CBS, MP 

9. Sen. Edwin Watenya Sifuna, 

MP 

 

N. Trade, Industrialization and 
Tourism 

1. Sen. Lenku Ole Kanar Seki, 

MP 

2. Sen. Onesimus Kipchumba 

Murkomen, EGH, MP 
3. Sen. Jackson Kiplagat 

Mandago, EGH, MP 

4. Sen. Tabitha Karanja 

Keroche, MP 

5. Sen. Paul Karungo Thangwa, 

MP 
6. Sen. Crystal Kegehi Asige, MP 

7. Sen. Andrew Omtatah Okoiti, 

MP 

8. Sen. Betty Batuli Montet, MP 

9. Sen. Hezena M. Lemaletian, 
MP 

11. MOTION - APPROVAL OF Tuesday Sen. Sen. Does Not - Tuesday Adopted 
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SENATORS TO SERVE IN THE 

COUNTY PUBLIC ACCOUNTS 
COMMITTEE, THE COUNTY 

PUBLIC INVESTMENTS AND 

SPECIAL FUNDS COMMITTEE 

AND THE COMMITTEE ON 

DELEGATED LEGISLATION 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 
Order Nos.193, 194, 195, and 

199, the Senate approves the 

following Senators nominated by 

the Senate Business Committee 

to serve in Select Committees of 
the Senate as follows: - 

 

A. County Public Accounts 

Committee 

1. Sen. Samson Kiprotich 

Cherargei, MP 
2. Sen. John Muhia Methu, MP 

3. Sen. Mariam Sheikh Omar, 

MP 

4. Sen. Julius Gataya Mwenda, 

MP 
5. Sen. Moses Otieno Kajwang’, 

MP 

6. Sen. Fatuma Adan Dullo, 

CBS, MP 

7. Sen. Richard Momoima 

Onyonka, MP 
8. Sen. Edwine Watenya Sifuna, 

MP 

9. Sen. Andrew Omtatah Okoiti, 

MP 

 
B. County Public Investments 

and Special Funds Committee 

11.10.2022 Cheruiyot 

Aaron 
Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Olekina 

Ledama, MP 
(Deputy 

Senate 

Minority 

Whip) 

Affect 

Counties 

18.10.2022; 

and 
Wednesday 

19.10.2022 

without 

amendments 
on Wednesday, 

19.10.2022 
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1. Sen. Onesimus Kipchumba 

Murkomen, EGH, MP 
2. Sen. Paul Karungo Thangwa, 

MP 

3. Sen. Maureen Tabitha 

Mutinda, MP 

4. Sen. Miraj Abdullahi 

Abdulrahman, MP 
5. Sen. Eddy Gicheru Oketch, 

MP 

6. Sen. Ledama Olekina, MP 

7. Sen. Hamida, Kibwana, MP 

8. Sen. Tom Odhiambo Ojienda, 
SC, MP 

9. Sen. Godrey Atieno Osotsi, 

MP 

 

C. Committee on Delegated 

Legislation 
1. Sen. Julius Gataya Mwenda, 

MP 

2. Sen. Danson Buya 

Mungatana, MP 

3. Sen. Gloria Magoma Orwoba, 
MP 

4. Sen. Joyce Chepkoech Korir, 

MP 

5. Sen. Julius Murgor Recha, 

MP 

6. Sen. Daniel Kitonga Maanzo, 
MP 

7. Sen. Mohamed Faki 

Mwinyihaji, MP 

8. Sen. Betty Batuli Montet, MP 

9. Sen. (Rtd.) Justice Stewart 
Madzayo, CBS, MP 

12. PROCEDURAL MOTION - Tuesday Sen. Sen. John Does Not - Tuesday Adopted 
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EXTENSION OF SITTING TIME 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 
Order No. 34(4)(a), the Senate 

resolves to extend its sitting time 

today, Tuesday, 11th October, 

2022 until the conclusion of the 

Business appearing in Order 

No.8 in today’s Supplementary 
Order Paper 

11.10.2022 Mwaruma 

Johnes 
Mwashushe, 

MP 

Kinyua 

Nderitu, MP 

Affect 

Counties 

11.10.2022 without 

amendments 
on Tuesday, 

11.10.2022 

13. MOTION - ELECTION OF 

SENATORS TO PRESIDE OVER 

SITTINGS OF THE HOUSE 

PURSUANT TO STANDING 

ORDER NO.18 AND ARTICLE 
107(1) OF THE CONSTITUTION 

That pursuant to Article 

107(1)(c) and Standing Order 

No.18, the Senate elects Sen. 

Wakili Sigei and Sen. Abdul Haji 

to preside over the sittings of the 
Senate for the remainder of the 

day, today, Tuesday, 11th 

October, 2022 and tomorrow, 

Wednesday, 12th October, 2022 

in the absence of the Speaker 
and the Deputy Speaker 

Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

Sen. Samson 

Kiprotich 

Cherarkey, 

MP 

Sen. 

Mohamed 

Faki 

Mwinyihaji, 

MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 

11.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Tuesday, 

11.10.2022 

14. MOTION - PARKING CHARGES 

IN INSTITUTIONS OFFERING 

ESSENTIAL SERVICES TO THE 

PUBLIC 

THAT, AWARE THAT, many 

urban areas and towns in Kenya 
lack designated car parking 

areas as a result of imbalance 

between parking supply and 

demand mainly due to ineffective 

land use planning and 

Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Sen.Sifuna 

Edwine 

Watenya, MP 

Sen. 

Kibwana 

Hamida Ali, 

MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Wednesday 

19.10.2022; 

Tuesday 

25.10.2022; 

and 

Wednesday 
26.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Wednesday, 

26.10.2022 
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miscalculations of space 

requirements, thereby leading to 
exorbitant parking fees; 

 

NOTING THAT, most essential 

services offered in hospitals, 

educational institutions, 

airports, shopping malls and 
other public utilities are offered 

in urban centers, and other 

designated areas that charge 

parking fees to access; 

 
ACKNOWLEDGING, that 

whether they are delivered by 

public or private providers, 

essential services such as 

health, banking, education, 

shopping and other utilities are 
considered to be public services 

because they are public goods 

that sustain the well-being of 

every citizen and help in the 

development of the society as a 
whole; 

 

CONCERNED, that access to 

hospitals, educational 

institutions, airports, shopping 

malls and other places offering 
essential services might be 

hindered due to exorbitant 

parking fees levied on motorists 

accessing these services; 

 
FURTHER CONCERNED, that 

charging entry fees amount to 
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double taxation as the motorists 

who would have paid the 
parking fees will still pay for the 

services they seek; 

 

NOW THEREFORE, the Senate 

urges the Cabinet Secretary for 

Lands, Housing and Physical 
Planning together with the 

Council of Governors to come up 

with a policy framework to 

create an enabling environment 

for protection of motorists 
accessing essential services from 

paying exorbitant parking fees. 

15. MOTION - PROMOTION OF 

MENTAL HEALTH FACILITIES 

FOR MOTHERS 

THAT, AWARE THAT according 

to the World Health 
Organization, globally 10% of 

pregnant women and 13% of 

women who have just given birth 

experience a mental condition, 

referred to as perinatal 
depression, which is higher in 

developing countries with 15.6% 

during pregnancy, and 19.8% 

after child birth;  

 

FURTHER AWARE that women 
who go through still birth and 

those that lose their children 

during delivery are taken to the 

general maternity ward where 

other mothers with healthy 
babies are recovering, causing 

Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Sen. 

Kibwana 

Hamida Ali, 

MP 

Sen.Sifuna 

Edwine 

Watenya, 

MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 

08.11.2022; 

and 

Thursday 

10.11.2022 
 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Thursday, 

10.11.2022 
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them mental anguish and 

adversely impacting their mental 
health; 

 

NOTING THAT integrating 

mental health care into primary 

healthcare settings requires 

training in psychiatric care and 
providing consulting support to 

primary care providers, 

considering that there are not 

enough mental health care 

providers to meet the current 
and growing need for mental 

health services;  

 

APPRECIATING THAT the Health 

Act under section 6 (1) (b) 

provides that every person has a 
right to reproductive health care 

which includes the right of 

access to appropriate health 

care services that will enable 

mothers go safely through 
pregnancy, childbirth, and the 

postpartum period which should 

include the integration of mental 

health in perinatal care as 

recommended by the National 

Mental Health Taskforce in its 
“Mental Health and Wellbeing 

towards Happiness and National 

Prosperity” report; 

 

NOW THEREFORE, the Senate 
urges the Ministry of Health in 

collaboration with the Council of 
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Governors to: 

 
(i) ensure that all county health 

facilities with maternity wings, 

allocate a separate ward for 

recovery for the mothers who 

have gone through still birth or 

those that have lost their babies 
during delivery; 

 

(ii) facilitate continuous mental 

health training and the provision 

of counselling support in the 
perinatal wards for all primary 

care providers in all counties;  

 

(iii) establish counselling 

facilities at all county health 

facilities with maternity wings to 
provide counselling therapy to 

mothers who lose their children 

through a miscarriage, during 

delivery, or through still birth; 

and, 
 

(iv) establish counselling 

facilities at all county health 

facilities with maternity wings to 

provide counselling therapy to 

mothers who are suffering from 
perinatal and postpartum 

depression. 

16. MOTION - ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION PURSUANT TO THE 

PROVISIONS OF STANDING 

ORDER 37 ON A DEFINITE 
MATTER OF URGENT 

Thursday 

13.10.2022 

Sen. Roba Ali 

Ibrahim, MP 

Sen. 

Wambua 

Enoch Kiio, 

MP (Deputy 
Senate 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

13.10.2022 

- 
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NATIONAL IMPORTANCE 

RELATING TO THE DROUGHT 
SITUATION IN THE COUNTRY  

THAT, the Senate do now 

adjourn to discuss a definite 

matter of urgent national 

importance, namely, the current 

fuel shortage crisis in the 
Country. 

Minority  

Leader) 

17. MOTION - APPOINTMENT OF A 

JOINT SELECT COMMITTEE ON 

ELECTION OF MEMBERS TO 

EALA 

ACKNOWLEDGING that the East 
African Legislative Assembly 

(EALA) is established under 

Article 9 of the Treaty for the 

Establishment of the East 

African Community (EAC) as one 

of the key organs and 
institutions of the Community 

responsible for the Community’s 

legislative matters; 

RECOGNIZING that Article 50 of 

the Treaty provides for the 
election of Members of EALA by 

respective partner States’ 

Legislatures in accordance with 

their parliamentary procedures 

for a term of five years; 

FURTHER aware that the East 
African Legislative Assembly 

Elections Act, 2011 

contemplates conclusion of the 

election of Members of a new 

Assembly to be within ninety 
(90) days before the expiry of the 

Tuesday 

18.10.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 
Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 
Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 

18.10.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Tuesday, 

18.10.2022 
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term of the subsisting Assembly; 

NOTING THAT, the term of the 
current East African Legislative 

Assembly will come to an end on 

17th December, 2022; 

COGNIZANT of the need to 

urgently conclude the election 

process for the East African 
Legislative Assembly to 

commence transacting business 

of the EAC; 

NOW THEREFORE, in 

accordance with the provisions 
of Rule 9 of the Houses of 

Parliament (Joint Sittings) Rules, 

the Senate resolves: - 

i) To establish a Joint Select 

Committee consisting of seven 

Members from each House of 
Parliament to undertake the 

functions contemplated under 

the East African Legislative 

Assembly Elections (Election of 

Members of the Assembly) 
Rules, 2017: 

(ii) that the following Members 

represent the Senate in the Joint 

Select Committee: 

1. Sen. Daniel Kitonga Maanzo, 

MP - Co-Chairperson 
2. Sen. Raphael Chimera 

Mwinzangu, MP; 

3. Sen. Joyce Chepkoech Korir, 

MP; 

4. Sen. Miraj Abdullahi 
Abdulrahman, MP; 

5. Sen. Chute Muhamed Said, 
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MP; 

6. Sen. Joseph Githuku Kamau, 
MP; and 

7. Sen. Beatrice Akinyi Oyomo, 

MP. 

(iii) that the Offices of the Clerks 

of Houses of Parliament provides 

secretariat services to the Joint 
Committee in accordance with 

the Standing Orders; and, 

(iv) that the Joint Committee 

reports to the Houses of 

Parliament within the timelines 
stipulated in the East African 

Legislative Assembly Elections 

(Election of Members of the 

Assembly) Rules, 2017. 

18. MOTION - INTEGRATING 

CLIMATE EDUCATION INTO 

NATIONAL EDUCATION 
CURRICULUM 

AWARE THAT climate change is 

a complex social and scientific 

issue which is characterized by 

uncertain and context specific 
knowledge, demanding that 

educators engage in inquiry and 

co-learning with students, while 

noting the lack of time and 

curriculum opportunities to 

address climate change in the 
classroom; 

COGNIZANT OF THE FACT that 

the Constitution of Kenya in 

Article 42 provides for the right 

to a clean and healthy 
environment for every Kenyan, 

Wednesday 

26.10.2022 

Sen. 

Kajwang’ 

Moses 
Otieno,  MP 
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which includes the right to have 

the environment protected for 
the benefit of the present and 

future generations; 

NOTING THAT Climate change is 

a global nightmare with 

consequences that are already 

quite visible and should be a 
priority for the national 

education curriculum, in 

accordance to Article 12 of the 

Paris Agreement which espouses 

the enhancement of climate 
change education, training, 

public awareness, public 

participation and public access 

to information; 

FURTHER NOTING THAT 

climate change education 
explores mitigation and 

adaptation at both local and 

global level, critical and creative 

thinking and capacity building 

that will enable youth to engage 
with the information, inquire, 

understand, ask critical 

questions and take what they 

determine are appropriate 

actions to respond to climate 

change; 
ACKNOWLEDGING THAT the 

Climate Change Act 2016 

addresses the integration of 

climate change into various 

disciplines and subjects of the 
national education curriculum 

at all levels, as well as requiring 
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that the National Climate 

Council advises public agencies 
responsible for regulating 

universities and tertiary 

institutions curricula on 

integration of climate change 

into their curricula; 

NOW THEREFORE the Senate 
calls upon the Ministry of 

Education in liaison with the 

Kenya Institute for Curriculum 

Development to: 

1. Mainstream climate change 
education throughout formal 

education systems through 

integrating climate education in 

the school curriculum to 

creatively prepare children and 

young people for a rapidly 
changing, uncertain, risky and 

possibly dangerous future; and 

2. Train and equip teachers and 

school administrators with the 

necessary information and skills 
to teach climate education and 

explore new approaches to 

learning that can contribute to 

the transformation of 

unsustainable climate systems, 

values and routines. 

19. MOTION - EFFECTS OF 
UPSTREAM ACTIVITIES ON THE 

RIVER TANA TO THE 

RESIDENTS OF TANA DELTA 

THAT, AWARE THAT water is a 

fundamental resource to life, 
livelihood, food security and 

Wednesday 
26.10.2022 

Sen. 
Mungatana 

Danson 

Buya, MP 

Sen. 
Khalwale 

Boni, MP 

(Senate 

Majority  

Whip) 

Does Not 
Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 
15.11.2022; 

and 

Wednesday 

16.11.2022 

Adopted 
without 

amendments 

on  

Wednesday,  

16.11.2022 
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sustainable development and an 

economic good, which is critical 
for the sustainable development 

of the country; 

FURTHER AWARE THAT the 

River Tana plays an important 

role in the lives of the 

communities living along its 
banks including Garissa and 

Tana River Counties whose main 

economic activities are livestock 

keeping, farming and fishing; 

RECOGNIZING THAT Article 43 
(1) (d) of the Constitution of 

Kenya, provides that every 

Kenyan has the right to clean 

and safe water in adequate 

quantities; 

NOTING THAT the residents of 
Tana River County have 

perennially suffered from acute 

effects of flooding and 

inadequate supply of water to its 

residents and their livestock; 
COGNIZANT THAT the challenge 

of flooding has predominantly 

been caused by KenGen’s 

release of huge amounts of water 

from the seven forks dams 

which combine with rain water 
from the highlands; 

FURTHER COGNIZANT THAT 

the hoarding of water at the 

seven forks dams and other 

significant upstream activities 
such as irrigation and small 

scale dams limits the amount of 
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water that flows downstream 

through River Tana significantly 
affecting agricultural activities in 

irrigation schemes such as 

Bura, Galole and other small 

scale irrigation schemes in the 

Tana Delta as a result of 

inadequate water supply to the 
canals that channel the water to 

the irrigation schemes; 

CONCERNED THAT limited 

water supply to the hinterland 

and irrigation schemes cause 
severe hunger to the residents of 

Tana River, death of livestock 

and conflicts between farmers 

and herders, and that floods 

cause deaths, displacements 

and other challenges like 
waterborne diseases such as 

cholera downstream at Tana 

Delta; 

NOW THEREFORE, the Senate 

urges the Ministry of Water, 
Sanitation and Irrigation in 

conjunction with the Water 

Resources Authority (WRA) to; 

i) conduct stakeholder 

participation before undertaking 

any major upstream activity 
including construction of dams, 

before the release of water 

during rainy season and limiting 

flow of water to River Tana 

during the dry season; 
ii) develop a policy in line with 

the Nile Treaty of 1959 to 
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guarantee average annual flow of 

the River Tana; and 
iii) come up with mitigation 

measures to the perennial floods 

and water scarcity to the 

residents of Tana Delta. 

20. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

MOTION – ADJOURNMENT OF 

THE SENATE 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 
Orders 31 (3) the Senate do 

adjourn until Tuesday, 8th 

November, 2022. 

Thursday 

27.10.2022 

Sen. Keroche 

Tabitha 

Karanja, MP 
(Deputy 

Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 
Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 

Minority  

Leader) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

27.10.2022 

- 

21. MOTION - APPOINTMENT OF 

MPS TO THE PAN-AFRICAN 
PARLIAMENT 

THAT, pursuant to Article 5 of 

the Protocol to the Treaty 

establishing the African 

Economic Community and 

relating to the Pan-African 
Parliament, the Senate approves 

the appointment of the following 

Members of Parliament to the 

Pan-African Parliament: – 

(1) Sen. (Prof.) Margaret Kamar, 
EGH, MP; 

(2) Sen. Danson Buya 

Mungatana, MGH, MP; 

(3) The Hon. Rahab Mukami 

Wachira, MP; 

(4) The Hon. Joseph Kalasinga 
Majimbo, OGW, MP; and 

(5) The Hon. Esther Muthoni 

Passaris, MP. 

Tuesday 

08.11.2022 

Sen. 

Khalwale 
Boni, MP 

(Senate 

Majority  

Whip) 

Sen. 

Kibwana 
Hamida Ali, 

MP 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Tuesday 

08.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on Tuesday, 

08.11.2022 

22. MOTION - APPROVAL OF ENG. 

JAPHETH KOOME NCHEBERE 

Wednesday 

09.11.2022 

Sen. Kipkiror 

William 

Sen. Seki 

Lenku Ole 

Does Not 

Affect 

- Wednesday 

09.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
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AS INSPECTOR GENERAL OF 

THE NPS 
THAT, the Senate adopts the 

Report of the Joint Committeee 

of the National Assembly 

Departmental Committee on 

Administration and Internal 

Affairs and the Senate Standing 
Committee on National Security, 

Defence and Foreign Affairs on 

the approval hearing for the 

nominee to the position of 

Inspector General of the 
National Police Service, laid on 

the Table of the Senate on 

Wednesday, 9th November, 2022, 

and pursuant to Article 245(2)(a) 

of the Constitution, Section 12 

of the National Police Service 
Act, Section 8 of the Public 

Appointments (Parliamentary 

Approval) Act, and Standing 

Order 77 of the Senate, the 

Senate approves the nomination 
of Eng. Japhet Koome Nchebere, 

for appointment to the position 

of Inspector General of the 

National Police Service. 

Cheptumo, 

MP 
(Chairperson, 

Senate 

Standing 

Committee 

on National 

Security, 
Defence and 

Foreign 

Affairs) 

Kanar Counties amendments 

on Wednesday, 
09.11.2022 

23. MOTION - APPOINTMENT OF 

MPS TO PARLIAMENTARY 

SERVICE COMMISSION 
THAT, Pursuant to the 

provisions of Article 127(2) of the 

Constitution, the Senate 

approves the appointment of the 

following Members of Parliament 
to the Parliamentary Service 

Wednesday 

09.11.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 
Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Nderitu 

John 
Kinyua, MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Wednesday 

09.11.2022 

Adopted with 

an amendment 

on Wednesday, 
09.11.2022 
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Commission: - 

(a) under sub-section (c)(i) - 
(i) Hon. Faith Wairimu Gitau, 

MP. 

(ii) Hon. Mohamed Ali Mohamed, 

MP. 

(iii)Sen. John Kinyua Nderitu, 

MP. 
(iv)Sen. Joyce Korir, MP. 

(b) under sub-section (c)(ii)- 

(i) Hon. Mishi Juma Khamisi 

Mboko, MP. 

(ii) The Hon. King’ola Patrick 
Makau, MP. 

(iii)The Hon. Sen. Fatuma Adan 

Dullo, CBS, MP. 

 

AMENDED MOTION - 

APPOINTMENT OF MPS TO 
PARLIAMENTARY 

SERVICE COMMISSION 

 

THAT, Pursuant to the 

provisions of Article 127(2) of the 
Constitution, the Senate 

approves the appointment of the 

following Members of Parliament 

to the Parliamentary Service 

Commission: - 

(a) under sub-section (c)(i) - 
(i) Hon. Faith Wairimu Gitau, 

MP. 

(ii) Hon. Mohamed Ali Mohamed, 

MP. 

(iii)Sen. John Kinyua Nderitu, 
MP. 

(iv)Sen. Joyce Korir, MP. 
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(b) under sub-section (c)(ii)- 

(i) Hon. Mishi Juma Khamisi 
Mboko, MP. 

(ii) The Hon. King’ola Patrick 

Makau, MP. 

(iii) The Hon. Sen. Erick Okong’o 

Mogeni, SC, MP. 

24. MOTION - ADOPTION OF 

REPORT ON ELECTION 
OF MEMBERS TO EALA 

THAT, pursuant to the 

provisions of Article 50 of the 

Treaty for the establishment of 

the East African Community and 
Rule 13(5) of the East African 

Legislative Assembly Elections 

(Election of Members of the 

Assembly) Rules, the Senate 

adopts the Report of the Joint 

Select Committee on the 
Election of Members to the East 

African Legislative Assembly on 

its consideration of the 

nomination papers of the duly 

nominated candidates for 
election as Members of the East 

African Legislative Assembly laid 

on the Table of the Senate on 

Tuesday, 15th November, 2022. 

Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Notice Given 

- Sen. Korir 
Joyce 

Chepkoech, 

MP (Member, 

Joint Select 

Committee 
on the 

Election of 

Members to 

the East 

African 

Legislative 
Assembly) 

 

Motion 

Moved – Sen. 

Ogolla 
Beatrice 

Akinyi, MP  

(Member, 

Joint Select 

Committee 

on the 
Election of 

Members to 

the East 

African 

Legislative 
Assembly) 

Sen. Korir 

Joyce 
Chepkoech, 

MP 

(Member, 

Joint Select 

Committee 
on the 

Election of 

Members to 

the East 

African 

Legislative 
Assembly) 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on Tuesday, 

15.11.2022 
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25. MOTION - APPROVAL OF 

SENATORS TO SERVE IN 
SELECT COMMITTEES 

THAT pursuant to Standing 

Orders No.199 and 228 and the 

Fourth Schedule to the Standing 

Orders, the Senate approves the 

following Senators nominated by 
the Senate Business Committee 

to serve in Standing Committees 

of the Senate as follows: 

(a) Devolution and 

Intergovernmental Relations: 
Sen. Esther Anyieni Okenyuri, 

MP 

(b) Health: 

Sen. Esther Anyieni Okenyuri, 

MP 

(c) Trade, Industrialization and 
Tourism:  

Sen. Danson Mungatana, MP 

Pursuant to Section 15(1)(b)(ii) of 

the Parliamentary Powers and 

Privileges Act, and Standing 
Order No.199, the Senate 

approves the nomination, by the 

Senate Business Committee, of 

Senator Esther Anyieni 

Okenyuri, MP, to serve in the 

Committee on Powers and 
Privileges. 

Pursuant to Standing Order 

Nos.194 and 199, the Senate 

approves the nomination, by the 

Senate Business Committee, of 
Senator James Kamau Murango, 

MP, to serve in the County 

Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 
Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Cherarkey 
Samson, 

MP 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on Tuesday, 

15.11.2022 
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Public Investments and Special 

Funds Committee. 

26. MOTION – ADJOURNMENT 
MOTION PURSUANT TO THE 

PROVISIONS OF STANDING 

ORDER 37 ON A DEFINITE 

MATTER OF URGENT 

NATIONAL IMPORTANCE 

RELATING TO THE SECURITY 
SITUATION IN KITUI COUNTY 

THAT, pursuant to the 

provisions of Standing Order 37, 

the Senate do adjourn to discuss 

a definite matter of urgent 
national importance, namely the 

security situation in Kitui 

County as a result of conflict 

between camel herders and 

residents of the County. 

Tuesday 
15.11.2022 

Sen. 
Wambua 

Enoch Kiio, 

MP 

Sen. 
Lemaletian 

Hezena, MP 

Does Not 
Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 
15.11.2022 

- 

27. MOTION - SUSPENSION OF 

PROCEEDINGS TO ALLOW 
MEMBERS TO FAMILIARISE 

THEMSELVES WITH THE 

REPORT OF THE JOINT 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON THE 

ELECTION OF MEMBERS TO 
THE EAST AFRICAN 

LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order 38, the Senate suspends 

its proceedings for fifteen (15) 

minutes in order for Senators to 
familiarise themselves with the 

report of the Joint Select 

Committee on the Election of 

Members to the East African 

Legislative Assembly. 

Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Sen. 

Khalwale 
Boni, MP 

(Senate 

Majority  

Whip) 

Sen. 

Cherarkey 
Samson, 

MP 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on Tuesday, 

15.11.2022 
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28. MOTION – LIMITATION OF 

DEBATE ON THE MOTION ON 
THE ADOPTION OF THE 

REPORT OF THE JOINT 

SELECT COMMITTEE ON THE 

ELECTION OF MEMBERS TO 

THE EAST AFRICAN 

LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY 
THAT, pursuant to Standing 

order 111 of the Senate 

Standing Orders, the debate on 

the Motion be limited to a 

maximum of 2 minutes for all 
Senators. 

Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 
Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. Methu 

John 
Muhia, MP 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on Tuesday, 

15.11.2022 

29. MOTION – APPROVAL FOR THE 

SENATE TO HOLD A MORNING 

SITTING ON THURSDAY, 17TH 

NOVEMBER, 2022 

THAT, pursuant to the 

provisions of Standing Order 
34(4)(b), the Senate resolves to 

hold a Sitting on Thursday, 17th 

November, 2022, commencing at 

9.30 am and terminating not 

later than 2.15 pm, for purposes 
of the election of Members to the 

East African Legislative 

Assembly and any other 

business as maybe approved by 

the Senate Business Committee. 

Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 

Majority 
Leader) 

Sen. 

Khalwale 

Boni, MP 

(Senate 

Majority  

Whip) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 

15.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Tuesday, 

15.11.2022 

30. MOTION – STATE OF FOOD 

SECURITY IN KENYA 
THAT, AWARE THAT Article 43 

of the Constitution of Kenya, 

2010, stipulates the rights of 

every person to be free from 

hunger, to have adequate food of 

Wednesday 

16.11.2022 

Sen. Mwenda 

Gataya Mo 
Fire, MP 

Sen.  Seki 

Lenku Ole 
Kanar, MP 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Tuesday 

22.11.2022; 
and 

Wednesday 

23.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments 

on  

Wednesday, 

23.11.2022 



 

The Senate Motions Tracker as at 30.12.2022 

  

                                                        

 

35 

acceptable quality, and to clean 

and safe water in adequate 
quantities; 

FURTHER AWARE THAT there is 

a prevailing food shortage in 

Kenya which is as a result of 

among other factors, lack of and 

inadequate rainfall over the last 
two years, consistent decline in 

the number of farmers and 

lands committed to farming, and 

the Russia-Ukraine war that has 

led to an increased cost of 
fertilizer and fuel products 

which are critical farm inputs, 

subjecting 4.1 million Kenyans 

in the Arid and Semi-Arid Lands 

(ASALs) to an acute food 

insecure situation and about 
942,500 children under five 

years and 134,270 pregnant and 

lactating mothers to acute 

malnutrition according to 

theKenya Food Security Steering 
Group (KFSSG) report; 

NOTING THAT about 1.5 million 

deaths of livestock have so far 

been reported in the ASALs and 

that the situation is expected to 

be dire in light of expert 
projections that we may miss the 

normal cycle of rain expected in 

October, November and 

December, 2022 and that this 

could be the worst drought we 
have experienced in 40 years; 

CONCERNED THAT the country 
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is recording incidences of 

conflict between crop farmers 
and pastoralists over the scarce 

resource of water and pasture 

which results in the destruction 

of crops and deaths of livestock 

further exacerbating the food 

crisis and that the challenge of 
food shortage is now spreading 

to areas previously presumed to 

be rain-rich such as Mt. Kenya 

whose residents are now relying 

on government emergency food 
supplies; 

NOW THEREFORE, the Senate 

urges the Ministry of Agriculture 

and Livestock Development, to 

develop targeted policy 

programmes aimed at 
addressing the food insecurity in 

the country including the 

following: - 

1) Coordinate with county 

governments to establish 
strategic grain reserves across 

the country, with drought 

stricken areas receiving priority. 

2) Develop livestock feeding 

programs in Arid and Semi-Arid 

Land (ASAL) regions, providing 
water and feeds to the livestock 

farmers. 

3) Coordinate with the National 

Drought Management Authority 

(NDMA), to do quarterly reports 
to the Senate on the drought 

situation in the country. 
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4) Subsidize agricultural 

production. 
5) Establish abattoirs in ASAL 

Counties and further 

recommends that the National 

Treasury and Economic 

Planning increases funding to 

the National Drought Disaster 
Fund 

31. MOTION - PLIGHT OF KENYAN 

DOMESTIC WORKERS IN 

THE MIDDLE EAST 

THAT, AWARE THAT foreign 

workers from developing 
countries make up a large 

majority of the Gulf's labour, a 

trend driven in Kenya by the 

high rate of youth 

unemployment which stands at 

34.21%, forcing young  
Kenyans to continue to go 

beyond our borders in pursuit of 

lucrative employment 

opportunities; 

 
FURTHER AWARE THAT the 

Kafala or sponsorship system 

found in the Gulf Cooperation 

Council (GCC) countries such 

as, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi 

Arabia, the United Arab 
Emirates, Jordan and Lebanon, 

defines the relationship between 

foreign workers and their local 

sponsor, under which the state 

gives local individuals or 
companies, sponsorship permits 

Thursday 

17.11.2022 

Sen. Nduati 

Veronica 

Waheti, MP 

Sen.  Methu 

John 

Muhia, MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Wednesday 

23.11.2022; 

and 

Thursday 

24.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on  Thursday, 

24.11.2022 
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to employ foreign labourers, and 

covers travel expenses and 
provides housing, in the case of 

domestic workers in the 

sponsor’s home; 

 

APPRECIATING THAT the 

Kenyan recruitment process of 
domestic workers for Saudi 

Arabia involves a number of 

stakeholders including the 

Saudi employers, the Saudi 

Arabia Employment Agencies, 
Ministry of Labour (Labour 

Department), National 

Employment Authority (NEA), 

National Industrial Training 

Authority (NITA), prospective 

domestic workers, Kenya Private 
Employment Agencies (KPEA), 

Saudi Arabian Embassy and the 

immigration Department; 

 

NOTING THAT numerous 
Kenyan migrant domestic 

workers in Saudi Arabia have 

documented various forms of 

abuses including passport 

confiscation, physical abuse, 

sexual abuse, sleep deprivation, 
food deprivation, labour 

exploitation, imprisonment prior 

to deportation, religious 

intolerance and psychological 

abuse leading to some of these 
workers losing their lives; 
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COGNIZANT THAT Articles 10, 

11, & 14 of the International 
Convention on the Protection of 

the Rights of All Migrant 

Workers and Members of their 

Families adopted on 18 

December, 1990 espouses that 

no migrant worker shall be 
subjected to torture or to cruel, 

inhuman or degrading treatment 

or punishment, shall be held in 

slavery or servitude, or be 

subjected to arbitrary or 
unlawful interference with his or 

her privacy, family, 

correspondence or other 

communications, or to unlawful 

attacks on his or her honour 

and reputation, and the right to 
the protection of the law against 

such interference or attacks; 

 

FURTHER APPRECIATING THAT 

staffing shortages and 
inadequate funding faced by the 

labour attaches in Saudi Arabia 

hinder the effective supervision 

of migrant workers in distress, 

lack of safe houses, lack of a 

comprehensive mechanism to 
handle labour disputes, and a 

lack of a legal framework 

defining the roles of migrant 

workers in order to adhere to the 

terms of their contracts, are 
some of the challenges that need 

to be overcome; 
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CONCERNED THAT under the 
Bilateral Labour Agreement 

(BLA) between the Government 

of Kenya (Gok) and the 

Government of the Kingdom of 

Saudi Arabia (KSA) on the 

recruitment of domestic workers 
that was developed and adopted 

in January 2016, Kenya was 

obligated to provide qualified 

and medically fit workers needed 

by Saudi Arabia according to the 
job specifications, and in turn 

Saudi Arabia was obligated to 

ensure that the welfare and 

rights of employers and domestic 

workers employed in the 

Kingdom are promoted and 
protected in accordance with the 

applicable rules and regulations 

which has not been the case, 

including the enforcement of 

rest hours and the identity and 
work permits remaining in the 

possession of the migrant 

worker; 

 

NOW THEREFORE, the Senate 

resolves that the Ministries of 
Interior and National 

Administration, Labor and Social 

Protection, Foreign Affairs & 

Diaspora Affairs, Immigration 

Department, the National 
Employment Authority (NEA), 

the National Industrial Training 
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Authority (NITA) and the Kenya 

Private Employment Agencies 
(KPEA) cease all travel by 

Kenyan migrant workers to the 

Gulf states with immediate effect 

until: - 

 

1. the Ministry of Labour and 
Social Protection amends the 

national labour migration 

regulatory framework policy to 

address labour exportation 

management; 
 

2. the Ministry of Labour and 

Social Protection, and the 

Ministry of Foreign Affairs & 

Diaspora Affairs adopt/ratify the 

multilateral declarations relating 
to the protection of workers such 

as the International Labour 

Organisation (ILO) Domestic 

Workers Convention, 2011 (No. 

189) and the Private 
Employment Agencies 

Convention, 1997 (No. 181); 

 

3. the establishment of 

functional overseas labour 

offices for the administration 
and enforcement of the Ministry 

of Labour and Social Protection 

policies for migrant workers; 

 

4. a review of the Bilateral 
Agreement between the 

Government of Kenya, and the 
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Kingdom of Saudi Arabia by the 

Ministry of Foreign Affairs & 
Diaspora Affairs to adequately 

address identified gaps and 

emerging issues;  

 

5. there are established safe 

houses to serve as central huts 
of welfare and assistance to 

migrant workers and temporary 

shelters for overseas Kenyans in 

distress; and, 

 
6. any Kenyan in distress, and 

in particular, Hellen Kemunto, is 

rescued and brought back to 

Kenya  from Riyadh, Saudi 

Arabia. 

32. PROCEDURAL MOTION – 

EXTENSION OF TIME 
PURSUANT TO STANDING 

ORDER 34 (4) (a) 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order 34(4)(a), the Senate 

resolves to extend its sittings, 
today, Thursday, 17th 

November, 2022, until 

conclusion of business 

appearing at Order No. 8 in the 

Order Paper and upon receipt of 

the results of the election of 

Members to the East African 
Legislative Assembly from the 

National Assembly. 

Thursday 

17.11.2022 

Sen. 

Wambua 
Enoch Kiio, 

MP 

Sen. Roba 

Ali Ibrahim, 
MP 

Does Not 

Affect 
Counties 

- Thursday 

17.11.2022 

Adopted 

without 
amendments  

Thursday,  

17.11.2022 

33. MOTION - DROUGHT AND 

HUNGER MITIGATION IN 

Tuesday 

22.11.2022 

Sen.  
Ekomwa 

Sen. 

Kipkiror 

Does Not 

Affect 

- Wednesday 

30.11.2022; 

Adopted 

without 
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TURKANA COUNTY 

THAT, AWARE THAT Turkana 
County continues to experience 

extremely dry weather 

conditions with the United 

Nations Office for the 

Coordination of Humanitarian 

Affairs (OCHA) reporting that the 
aggregate rainfall for the six-

month period ending September 

2022 represented only 21 

percent of the normal rainfall; 

 
FURTHER AWARE THAT the 

prevailing weather conditions 

have resulted in the drying up of 

wells, boreholes, loss of pasture, 

and crops, therefore rendering 

any form of farming 
impracticable; 

 

ACKNOWLEDGING THAT the 

residents of the County are 

predominantly pastoralists who 
keep cattle, donkeys, camels, 

and goats for food and income, 

and that the loss of these 

livestock is a loss of livelihood 

for them; 

 
NOTING THAT the prevailing 

drought has resulted in the 

death of more than half of the 

livestock in the County thereby 

pushing eight hundred 
thousand residents to the brink 

of starvation and resulting in the 

James 

Lomenen, MP 

William 

Cheptumo, 
MP 

Counties and 

Thursday 
1.12.2022 

amendments 

on   Thursday, 
1.12.2022 
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highest ever rate of acute 

malnutrition in the County at 
33%; 

 

FURTHER NOTING THAT 

residents have been forced into 

migration with their livestock in 

search of pasture and water 
which has exposed them to raids 

by bandits and resulting in 

children dropping out of school; 

 

CONCERNED THAT droughts 
have been recorded in the 

County since the 1960s and that 

the frequency of their 

occurrences has progressively 

increased with drought in the 

County becoming a yearly 
phenomenon; 

 

COGNIZANT THAT Article 43 of 

the Constitution of Kenya, 2010, 

stipulates the rights of every 
person to be free from hunger, to 

have adequate food of acceptable 

quality, and to clean and safe 

water in adequate quantities, 

and obliges the State to provide 

social security to persons unable 
to support themselves and their 

dependants; 

 

FURTHER COGNIZANT THAT 

Article 11 of the United Nation’s 
International Covenant on 

Economic, Social and Cultural 
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Rights (ICESCR) places further 

emphasis on the fundamental 
right to food and obliges the 

State to take progressive steps 

towards achieving full realization 

of the right to adequate food;  

 

NOW THEREFORE the Senate 
urges the Ministries of 

Agriculture and Livestock 

Development; Water, Sanitation, 

and Irrigation; Education, and 

the Ministry of East African 
Community (EAC), the ASALs 

and Regional Development 

through the National Drought 

Management Authority, to come 

up with a policy framework to 

address the perennial drought in 
the County and to come up with 

policy programs addressing the 

current needs of the County to 

include: - 

 
i.) a roll out of a Rapid Response 

Initiative (RRI) programme of 

providing foodstuffs to the 

affected residents of the County 

to address immediate critical 

needs; 
 

ii.) an introduction of feeding 

programme in schools across the 

County; 

 
iii.) the drilling of water 

boreholes; and 
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iv.) an institution of a livestock 
off-take programme to buy weak 

livestock. 

34. MOTION - ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION PURSUANT TO THE 

PROVISIONS OF STANDING 

ORDER 37 ON A DEFINITE 

MATTER OF URGENT 
NATIONAL IMPORTANCE 

RELATING TO THE DECISION 

BY THE GOVERNMENT TO 

AUTHORIZE THE CULTIVATION 

AND IMPORTATION OF 
BANNED GMO FOODS 

THAT pursuant to Standing 

Order No. 37, to seek leave of 

the House to adjourn to discuss 

a definite matter of national 

importance, namely the decision 
of the Government to authorize 

the cultivation and importation 

of banned Genetical Modified 

Organisms (GMOs) foods, at an 

appropriate time this afternoon. 

Tuesday 

22.11.2022 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 
Minority  

Leader) 

Sen.  
Olekina 

Ledama, MP 

(Deputy 

Senate 
Minority 

Whip) 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Tuesday 

22.11.2022 

- 

35. MOTION - ENHANCING 
HIGHWAY SAFETY AND 

CONVENIENCE 

 

THAT, AWARE THAT the 

majority of highway users, most 

of whom are long distance 
travelers and some of whom are 

children, elderly, and sick, face a 

myriad of challenges including 

traffic delays and breakdown of 

their vehicles that cause them to 

Thursday 
24.11.2022 

Sen.  
Wamatinga 

Wahome, MP 
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spend long hours on the road 

exposing them to starvation, 
insecurity threats, and to the 

need for sanitary and medical 

facilities; 

 

FURTHER AWARE THAT setting 

up safe stopping points for road 
users at regular intervals with 

the necessary road-side 

amenities such as fuel stations, 

parking spaces, restaurants, 

telephone booths, minor repair 
shops, medical facilities, and 

toilets enhances total travel 

experience and the lack of these 

points make it impractical for 

drivers to stop as often as they 

would wish to resulting into 
driving-related fatigue, a 

significant contributor to 

accidents on the highways;   

 

COGNIZANT THAT the current 
road-side amenities operated 

and maintained by private 

companies, majorly oil 

companies, are located in urban 

centers while in the countryside 

there are inadequate numbers 
offering limited variety of 

facilities; 

 

ACKNOWLEDGING THAT the 

cost of such developments and 
the uncertainty of the returns on 

investment restrict the supply of 
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the facilities, the risks too great 

for small companies and the 
returns too meagre for large 

companies, some amenities 

remain unviable, and 

insufficiently provided for by 

commercial companies 

necessitating government 
intervention; 

 

FURTHER COGNIZANT THAT 

governments across the world 

such as France and Germany 
have taken on the task of setting 

up such amenities through 

incorporation of the basic 

provisions in their road 

transport infrastructure through 

different models of Public Private 
Partnership (PPP), lease, or 

ownership; 

 

NOW THEREFORE the Senate 

resolves that the Ministries of 
Roads, Transport and Public 

Works, Health, the Kenya 

National Highways Authority, 

and the National Transport and 

Safety Authority to come up with 

a policy framework to include: - 
 

i) the incorporation of road 

reserves for road-side amenities 

in all highway designs; 

 
ii) undertaking a survey to 

ascertain the specific amenities 
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required but not available on the 

existing highways and the most 
convenient locations to develop 

them; and 

 

iii) development of a Public 

Private Partnership guideline on 

leasing of the road reserves to 
developers, financing the 

construction of the amenities, 

and the packaging of incentives 

to attract investors. 

36. MOTION - INCESSANT HIGH 

ELECTRICITY COSTS IN KENYA 
THAT, AWARE THAT energy is 

an essential factor of production 

and its total consumption is a 

major determinant of 

performance of the economy 

with its cost and reliability 
spurring or stifling economic 

growth; 

 

FURTHER AWARE THAT there 

has been a significant growth in 
the demand for electricity in 

Kenya driven by economic 

growth, increased efforts 

towards rural electrification, and 

reinforcement of the 

transmission and distribution 
grids while the supply has been 

constrained majorly due to the 

overreliance on hydro-electric 

power generating plants that 

have been negatively impacted 
by perennial drought 

Wednesday 

30.11.2022 

Sen.  Chute, 

Mohamed 
Said, MP 
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experienced in the country; 

 
NOTING THAT imbalance in the 

demand and supply of power 

coupled with payments by the 

Kenya Power and Lighting 

Company (KPLC) for produced 

power not consumed and 
fluctuation in the foreign 

exchange rates contribute to the 

high cost of electricity; 

 

APPRECIATING THAT Kenya has 
made strides in diversifying its 

power sources with geothermal 

plants, offering tremendous 

potential for zero-carbon source 

of power, already producing 

nearly one (1) Gigawatt (GW) of 
power; 

 

CONCERNED THAT private 

power generating companies 

popularly referred to as 
Independent Power Producers 

(IPPs) only supply 28% of power 

to KPLC but account for 47% of 

power purchase costs calling for 

the need to enhance energy 

management in Kenya; 
 

NOW THEREFORE the Senate 

resolves that: 

 

a) the Standing Committee on 
Energy to undertake an inquiry 

into: - 
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i.) Contracts signed by IPPs, 
detailing the cost, capacity and 

duration of the contractual 

agreements and their 

implications on affordability of 

electricity in the country;  

 
ii.) Discrepancy in the cost of 

electricity sold to Kenya Power 

by KenGen, imports from 

Ethiopia and IPPs; and 

 
iii.) The diversion of the 

electricity generated by Lake 

Turkana Wind Power to the 

national grid, noting that 

Marsabit and Samburu counties 

are inadequately supplied.   
 

b) the Ministry of Energy to 

come up with a policy framework 

aimed at:- 

 
i.) Lowering the cost of electricity 

as a way of addressing the high 

cost of living; and 

 

ii.) Enhancing clean energy by 

switching to renewable sources 
of energy such as geothermal 

power, wind energy, among 

others as a way of reducing the 

carbon foot print. 

37. MOTION - ADOPTION OF THE 

REPORT OF THE STANDING 
COMMITTEE ON NATIONAL 

Wednesday 

30.11.2022 

Sen.  
Kipkiror 
William 
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SECURITY, DEFENCE AND 

FOREIGN RELATIONS ON A 
STATEMENT SOUGHT BY SEN. 

ENOCH WAMBUA, MP, ON THE 

HEIGHTENED INSECURITY IN 

MUTHA WARD, KITUI COUNTY 

THAT, the Senate adopts the 

report of the Standing 
Committee on National Security, 

Defence and Foreign Relations 

on a Statement sought by Sen. 

Enoch Wambua, MP, on the 

heightened insecurity in Mutha 
Ward, Kitui County, laid on the 

table of the Senate today, 

Wednesday, 30th November, 

2022. 

Cheptumo, 

MP 
(Chairperson, 

Standing 

Committee 

on National 

Security, 

Defence and 
Foreign 

Relations) 

38. MOTION - ESTABLISHMENT OF 

A PARLIAMENTARY JOINT AD-

HOC COMMITTEE ON A 
LEGISLATIVE PROPOSAL TO 

AMEND THE CONSTITUTION TO 

ENTRENCH CERTAIN 

SPECIALISED FUNDS 

THAT, ACKNOWLEDGING the 
resolution of the National 

Assembly on the Establishment 

of an Ad-Hoc Committee on a 

Legislative Proposal to amend 

the Constitution to entrench 

certain specialised funds 
transmitted as  a Message 

seeking concurrence of the 

Senate; 

 

RECOGNIZING the need for a 
bicameral approach on the 

Thursday 

01.12.2022 

Sen. 

Khalwale 

Boni, MP 
(Senate 

Majority  

Whip) 

Sen. 

Cherarkey 

Samson, 
MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

01.12.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments  
Thursday,  

01.12.2022 
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proposal prior to publication of 

the relevant Bill; 
 

ACKNOWLEDGING THAT the 

subject matter of the Legislative 

Proposal is premised on the 

mandate of Parliament under 

Article 256 of the Constitution, 
on amendment of the 

Constitution by parliamentary 

initiative; 

 

NOW THEREFORE the Senate 
resolves:-  

 

1. to establish a Joint 

Parliamentary Ad Hoc 

Committee on a Proposal to 

amend the Constitution to 
entrench certain specialized 

funds, comprising eleven (11) 

Members from each of the 

Houses of Parliament to – 

 
a) facilitate collation of views 

from Senators during debate, 

and inviting Senators with 

similar or related proposals to 

make submissions before the 

Committee; 
 

b) invite, engare with and 

consider submissions from 

stakeholders and relevant 

constitutional and statutory 
bodies with a law reform 

mandate, inclding the Attorney 



 

The Senate Motions Tracker as at 30.12.2022 

  

                                                        

 

54 

General; and the commissions 

and independent offices 
established under Chapter 

Fifteen of the Constitution; 

 

c) in consultation with the 

Sponsors, attempt to develop 

and recommend a harmonized 
version of the proposal arising 

from the submissions received; 

and 

 

d) report to the Houses of 
Parliament within ninety (90) 

days to enable the Speakers to 

make a decision and give 

direction on whether or not the 

Legislative Proposal is to be 

published into a Bill or not to be 
proceeded with. 

 

2. that the Offices of the Clerks 

of Houses of Parliament provide 

secretariat services to the Joint 
Parliamentary Ad Hoc 

Committee in accordance with 

the Standing Orders; 

 

3. that the following Senators 

represent the Senate in the Joint 
Parliamentary Ad Hoc 

Committee- 

 

i.) Sen. Wakili Hillary Kiprotich 

Sigei, MP 
ii.) Sen. Raphael Chimera 

Mwinzangu, MP 
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iii.) Sen. Veronica Waheti 

Nduati, MP 
iv.) Sen. Samson Kiprotich 

Cherarkey, MP 

v.) Sen. William Cheptumo 

Kipkiror, CBS, MP 

vi.) Sen. Danson Buya 

Mungatana, MGH, MP 
vii.) Sen. Fatuma Adan Dullo, 

CBS, MP 

viii.) Sen. Hamida Kibwana, MP 

ix.) Sen. Andrew Omtatah 

Okoiti, MP 
x.) Sen. Catherine Muyeka 

Mumma, MP 

xi.) Sen. Erick  Okongó Mogeni, 

SC, MP 

xii.) Sen. Paul Karungo 

Thangwa, MP – (Co-opted) 
xiii.) Sen. (Prof.) Tom Odhiambo 

Ojienda, SC, MP – (Co-opted) 

39. MOTION - ADJOURNMENT OF 

THE SENATE 

THAT, pursuant to Standing 

Order 31 (3), the Senate do 
adjourn until Tuesday, 14th 

February, 2023. 

Thursday 

01.12.2022 

Sen. 

Khalwale 

Boni, MP 

(Senate 
Majority  

Whip) 

Sen.  
Kipkiror 

William 

Cheptumo, 
MP 

Does Not 

Affect 

Counties 

- Thursday 

01.12.2022 

- 

40. MOTION – ESTABLISHMENT OF 

A SELECT COMMITTEE TO 

INVESTIGATE AND REPORT ON 

THE PROPOSED REMOVAL 

FROM OFFICE, BY 
IMPEACHMENT, OF 

HONOURABLE KAWIRA 

MWANGAZA, THE GOVERNOR 

OF MERU COUNTY 

THAT, WHEREAS, pursuant to 

Tuesday 

20.12.2022 

Sen. 

Cheruiyot 

Aaron 

Kipkirui, MP 

(Senate 
Majority 

Leader) 

Sen. 

Madzayo 

Stewart 

Mwachiru, 

MP (Senate 
Minority  

Leader) 

Affects 

Counties 

AYES - 33 

NOES - 2 

ABST - 0 

Tuesday 

20.12.2022 

Adopted 

without 

amendments 

on Tuesday, 

20.12.2022 
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Article 181 of the Constitution 

and Section 33 of the County 
Governments Act, on 14th 

December, 2022, the Meru 

County Assembly approved a 

Motion to remove from office, by 

impeachment, Honourable 

Kawira Mwangaza, the Governor 
of Meru County; 

 

AND FURTHER, WHEREAS by a 

letter Ref. No. 

CAM/RES/VOL.V/2, dated 15th 
December, 2022, received in the 

Office of the Speaker of the 

Senate on Thursday, 15th 

December, 2022, the Speaker of 

the Meru County Assembly 

informed the Speaker of the 
Senate of the approval of the 

Motion by the County Assembly 

and further forwarded to the 

Speaker of the Senate, 

documents in evidence of the 
proceedings of the Assembly;  

 

AND WHEREAS, pursuant to 

section 33(3)(b) of the County 

Governments Act, and Standing 

Order 80(1)(b) of the Senate, the 
Senate by resolution, may 

appoint a special committee 

comprising eleven of its 

Members to investigate the 

matter;  
 

NOW, THEREFORE, pursuant to 
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section 33(3)(b) of the County 

Governments Act, and Standing 
Order 80(1)(b), the Senate 

resolves to establish a special 

committee comprising the 

following Senators: -  

 

1. Sen. (Dr.) Boni Khalwale, 
CBS, MP; 

2. Sen. Jackson Mandago, EGH, 

MP; 

3. Sen. Karungo Thangwa, MP; 

4. Sen. Esther Okenyuri, MP; 
5. Sen. Roba Ali Ibrahim, EGH, 

MP; 

6. Sen. Peris Tobiko, CBS, MP; 

7. Sen. Eddy Gicheru Oketch, 

MP; 

8. Sen. Joseph Githuku Kamau, 
MP; 

9. Sen. Edwine Sifuna, MP; 

10. Sen. Agnes Kavindu 

Muthama,MP; and 

11. Sen. Johnes Mwaruma, MP.  
 

to investigate the proposed 

removal from office of the 

Governor of Meru County and 

pursuant to standing order 80 

(2), to report to the Senate, 
within ten (10) days of its 

appointment, on whether or not 

it finds the particulars of the 

allegations against the Governor 

to have been substantiated. 
 

And there being no other 
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business on the Order Paper, 

the Speaker interrupted the 
proceedings and adjourned the 

Senate at twenty-six minutes 

past Six O’clock without 

Question put, pursuant to the 

Standing Orders. 


